
To the members of the Kentucky Board of Education 

RE: Wednesday Briefing on NAEP Results 

Dear KBE Members: 

On Wednesday, December 8, 2022 you are scheduled to receive a briefing about “Data at a Glance” with 
recent results from a number of different education indicators. Some of the indicators to be discussed 
include the National Assessment of Educational Progress (NAEP) 2022 results from Grade 4 and Grade 8 
reading and in mathematics.  

I have reviewed the slides to be presented and want you to know that part of the NAEP presentation 
does not follow recommendations from the NAEP’s own administrators for doing comparisons of results 
across different states. These recommendations are discussed in the NAEP 2009 Science Report Card 
(online here: http://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/pdf/main2009/2011451.pdf) on Page 32. On that 
page, Kentucky is actually used as an example in Figure 32 of why you must break the data out at least 
by race to get an accurate picture of relative performance. As the report card states: 

Some might assume that states that score above the national average would have student 
groups that exhibit similar performance, but that is not necessarily true. 

It definitely is not true in the case of Kentucky. 

Due to time constraints, I will only show you how Kentucky’s white student Grade 4 NAEP Math results 
stack up against other states. As you can see, the picture is far worse than the slide KDE is presenting. 

http://nces.ed.gov/nationsreportcard/pdf/main2009/2011451.pdf


 

When we only consider Kentucky’s most populous student racial group, a total of 35, not just 17, other 
jurisdictions statistically significantly outscore the Bluegrass State for Grade 4 NAEP Math. Only 1 state, 
not 12 states, does worse. That’s all. 

As far as rankings go, this table was directly assembled in the NAEP Data Explorer web tool and you can 
clearly see that Kentucky’s white students rank quite low, in 43rd place. 



 

I did a detailed report with full comparisons for both white and Black students using the 2019, pre-
COVID, NAEP data, and you can find that here if you want the full picture: https://bit.ly/3rgBgqP 

The board deserves the full picture, just as the people who create the NAEP advise you examine. You 
will be embarrassingly under-informed without it. 

Richard Innes 

 

https://bit.ly/3rgBgqP


Villa Hills, KY  

 




